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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

November 16, 2017
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Joyce Heck; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Mary Frambach; Len Gilman; Penny Graham; Lucie Weeks (filling in for Bill Yeaton); Don Harty, Selectmen’s Representative (filling in for Hugh Curley)
Not in Attendance: Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Tony Soltani
Other Attendees:  Virginia Drew
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Minutes of September 14, 2017
The minutes of September 14, 2017 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of September 14, 2017 as amended, Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Town Budget
Don Harty discussed the 2018 proposed Selectmen’s budget.  Don noted that he has been a Selectmen for 6 years with there being different people on the Board of Selectmen and Budget Committee each year.  He noted that the one consistent was Nancy Wheeler, the Town’s Financial Administrator.  

Don noted that the total increase in the town budget is $55,343.00 or 1.65%.

Don noted in the Executive/Selectmen’s Office increased with $3,000.00 for a new telephone system for the town office with an increase also in Printing & Publishing for redoing the Town’s Website.  
In Secretarial/Administrative lines there is a reduction due to a position becoming part-time.
Joni requested that Don explain the new telephone system.  Don indicted that they are hoping for a grant through Emergency Management.  Nancy indicated the new system would be an automated system that would direct people to the person they would like to speak with rather than having someone available to answer the telephone when people are calling.
Joyce asked if the Town did not receive the grant would it cost more.  Don felt the $3,000.00 should cover the costs.

Printing the Town Report is less as less copies are being printed.

Don discussed the Town has gone to a private insurance carrier that is stricter than the previous carrier.  They have had to add more items, i.e. the fence at the Short Falls Cemetery and the small pavilion at Webster Park creating a larger premium.
The Town Clerk and Deputy have a 2% increase in their salary lines.  Don noted that some of the pay increases are to bring the positions up to where they should be to match other towns.

Len noted that the Town Clerk and Highway Department are elected positions and when elected they know the salary.  He asked why they continue to receive increases.  Don noted that they obtain no increases except a COLA.  Don discussed that if a new person is elected to the position they would receive the same salary as the person leaving the position.  Don noted that he had discussed this with Town Counsel, but has not received a response.  
Marylou asked as the Trustees of Trust funds were an elected position, is their compensation a salary or a stipend.  It was noted it is a stipend as with several other elected positions.
Lucie agreed that if you are in an elected position it is a stipend, not a wage and you should not expect an increase or a COLA.  

Nancy noted that the difference is the number of hours worked between the Trustees of Trust Funds and Town Clerk.
The wage was increased for the Financial Administrator to bring it up to where it should be.  Marylou asked if it was at the low range of the salary matrix Don indicated it was near the low range.  Lucie noted that you have to consider the major cities are higher than us asking which towns are being used to compare wages.  Lucie asked if it was considered that towns our size could have more businesses and therefore more taxes.  Marylou noted the towns used were Bow, Henniker, Allenstown, Pembroke and Northwood.  Lucie noted that some of those towns have more businesses than Epsom.
Under Assessing/Mapping/Current Use there are losses due to hearings before the BTLA for utilities.
It was discussed that the Planning Board secretary’s salary was less than last year’s salary.  It was noted that it was an error and the correct figure should be $3,250.00.  
Len motioned to increase the amount for the Planning Board Secretary salary from $1,750.00 to $3,250.00, Joni seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Don noted that ZBA had an increase in postage due to an increase in the number of cases.

When asked what the line under General Government Buildings – Site Design was for Don noted that the increase is for anything that might come up.  Don noted there have been some concerns at the Town Hall.

Ins/Computer Maintenance line has increased as the cost of the contract is increasing.

The Police Department dispatch costs are increasing.  

Police Department Equipment Repairs has increased.  This line includes all equipment, i.e. Tasers, computers, radar, etc.

Don noted that $18,000.00 towards a new cruiser is going to come from the Detail Funds.

The Police Department Overtime Line has been increased.  This year’s line is over by more than $4,000.00 already this year.

The Training Line has increased as all the officers will be taking an Active Shooter Training Course.  Joni noted it is just a training.

The Fire Department full time salary line has been decreased by $11,000.00 due to an employee leaving and a new employee being hired at a lower pay.
The Fire Department part-time positions were discussed.

Mary asked the range of increase in the Fire Department full time positions.  Don reviewed the increased which are 2%, 2.1%, 2.4% and an 8.3%.  There is a 2% increase for the Chief.  Nancy noted the matrix included the number of years of service that was used to determine the amount of the increases.  Joyce questioned the matrix of the salary having the large increase.

It was noted that a Basic EMT received between $17.50 and 17.75 an hour.  An Advanced EMT salary was at $23.00/hour.
Gary asked about the salary for the Paramedic being told he received an increase of 2.1%.
Gary asked since the matrix was completed in 2014 should the salaries be increased by 2% or if the other towns also gave a 2% increase.  Gary noted that he did not agree with percentage increases as the lowest never gain.  

Len did not understand the cost of living as it is just given in government salaries.  He noted that his rate of pay has not increased since 2003.  
Ralph noted they should wait to discuss the firefighter salaries until the Chief met with the Committee. 

Penny asked about the increases for the Police Department employees.  Don noted that they reviewed it officer by officer.  He noted they were trying to bring the lower paid officers to a fair wage to retain the officers.

Gary noted that Hugh indicated that the officers were receiving a .75 cents/hour increase last year.  Don noted the lower paid officers received the .75 cents with the lieutenant receiving .25 cents/hour.  Gary asked why they were not following the matrix. Marylou noted one year they did follow the matrix.  Gary noted the next year they did not receive any increases.  Hugh indicted to him they had to draw the line somewhere.

The Fire Department has a decrease under Repairs/Maintenance.

Emergency Management had an increase of $3,000.00 for a telephone system.  

Penny noted each year there is money in the Emergency Management Lines for training and it is never used.  It looks like the funds have not been used again this year.  Don noted that the Selectmen have requested training for people in town – police officers, school, etc. for when an issue might arise.  The original funds were to be used for the Director to attend a course in Maryland, but his schedule has not allowed the attendance.
Marylou noted they would discuss the 2% increase for the Road Agent at a later time.

It was noted that the full-time Highway Department employee is making more than similar positions in other towns.

The part time position has not been used for several years.  It was noted that it was difficult to find someone for the position to be on call when needed.

There are decreases in the Road Maintenance Line, however, Reconstruction of Highways was increased by the same amount.

Don noted that the Road Agent would like to find a used 6-wheeler.  Don noted that the Selectmen indicated they did not want something that would require a large amount of maintenance once it was purchased.  Gary discussed the purchase of the grader and the cost of its maintenance.  It was noted that the Highway Department hires out the majority of its grading.
Len made a motion to remove the $40,000.00 from the budget and put it in as a warrant article, Gary seconded the motion.  
Dave discussed how the grader is used.  

Len noted he was trying to argue for a decision like that it should be a decision of the voters.  He felt it should not be up to the Budget Committee.  He noted that the Road Agent has asked the Board of Selectmen to purchase a large plow truck with the Selectmen rejecting the proposal.  Gary agreed and noted the grader should also have been voted on the by the voters

The motion passed with 7 yes, 2 Nos and 2 abstentions.
Gary noted that last year Hugh indicated that they would be purchasing shirts that say, “Epsom Highway Department”, asking if that had been completed.   Don indicated they would be purchasing them soon.

Ralph noted in the Highway Building Repairs and Maintenance Line there was a budget of $9,000.00 with $22,000.00 being spent from that line.  He asked if the Highway Department would be going over the $9,000.00 again.

Don noted that the Selectmen requested that the Road Agent put a concrete floor in the new building.

Gary noted there was other cement purchased asking what it was used for.  Gary noted they have purchased a lot of lumber also, asking what they are building.  Don noted that they were building frames and doors.

Gary asked what the bricks purchased were used for, Dave indicated for catch basins.

Ralph asked if BCEP was changing its budget.  Len noted that they are meeting on November 30 to review the budget, but he did not see anything large.  Penny noted it increased last year.  Len noted they are working on quotes for some equipment.  

Gary asked about the septic disposal.  Nancy noted that it was for disposal of septic system waste from individual households.

Don noted Community Action Line increased by $1,000.00.  They assist many people in town where other organizations requesting funds do to assist town people.
Parks Groundskeeping was increased.  Don noted that a Selectmen wanted fireworks at Old Home Day and included $1,000.00 for them.

Don noted that swimming lessons have increased with the need for an additional instructor.  There are many more children enrolled in the program than in the past.

The Conservation Commission has increased its Land Acquisition & Easements Line as there is the potential of purchasing an easement on a property.  This money is for the survey and legal expenses.  

Joni asked the number that goes back into the Conservation Commission fund each year.  Nancy noted that most of the money returns to their budget.  She discussed work that they do, i.e. trail maintenance, etc.

Ralph noted that the town has a person that is a clerk for the school.  She just writes the checks, who pays her.  Nancy noted that she is the School Treasurer and it would come from the school budget. Lucie noted that the position works for the town, but is not under the School Board.  Lucie asked if there is a problem where can the School Board go.  Lucie noted that she was told the town is this person’s supervisor.  Nancy noted that the person works under the SAU.  Lucie noted that the SAU told them she approves the manifests before the School Board does.
Nancy noted that the School Board used to sign the manifest.  It was noted the School Treasurer is not a town position, but a school position.

Gary asked if the Conservation Commission had funds to have the property surveyed.  He felt they should use their money for this.
Marylou asked if there were any further questions on the town budget.  Marylou discussed the schedule for upcoming meetings.  They include meetings on December 5, 12, 14, 19 and January 4, 9 and 11, 2018.
Ralph had a question regarding an ad for bids for a new town hall in the Suncook Sun.  He noted that a specific site was given.  Ralph asked why bids were being requested.  He noted that the Selectmen get out and sell the project to the voters.  Ralph noted this town does not have a good reputation and contractors are not going to bid on the project.

Lucie noted that as a School Board member it was not her opinion that counts but she has to listen to her constituents, it is the opinion of the people she works for that matters.

Lucie noted that she felt the town office should be in the Meetinghouse.  Marylou noted that it could be discussed if there is a Warrant Article.  

Dave motioned to adjourn, Len seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:30 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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